### NEWSLETTER JULY 2021



#### President's Message

Happy July everyone! Who can believe that we are over half-way through this year?

I wanted to thank the Membership Committee for hosting such a lovely Changeover Dinner last month. The Dinner was well attended and it was great to once again be able to follow the traditions of Changeover. I hope I can keep that rose alive!

Last month we were also finally able to hold a Club Planning session. I wanted to thank everyone for their enthusiastic participation, their ideas, and the obvious commitment to Zonta – and of course, the morning tea. The notes from the day have been sent to all members and Committees are requested to discuss further the relevant ideas and actions.

Over the first half of this year a number of members have had surgery. Thank you to other members who have provided support and assistance.

I wanted to acknowledge the personal action of Helene Shepard in her work to donate \$5000 to Ipswich Hospice. A great effort for a great cause! Well done, Helene!

Leanne Roberts

## Local Zonta Club bettering lives of Ipswich women



Council is partnering with the Zonta Club of Ipswich to ensure women experiencing or at risk of domestic and family violence can access essential support services. One hundred A4 stickers with contact details for local domestic violence support services are ready to go on female bathrooms across the city, after Zonta received a grant under Council's Quick

Response Funding Program.

Mayor Teresa Harding said Ipswich is united against domestic and family violence.

"Across our city, organisations like Zonta are recognising domestic and family violence for what it is – preventable – by tackling the root causes," Mayor Harding said.

"Seventeen percent of women, or one in six, experience physical and/or sexual violence from a current or previous partner, and 46 percent of women who experience violence from a current partner do not seek advice or support after the incident.

"It's been fantastic to work with Leanne Roberts and the team of volunteers who are making the right information available and keeping our community safe."

Stickers will be placed in Queens Park and Lobley Park, with the majority available for local businesses, sporting facilities and places of entertainment to install in bathrooms.

Division 4 Councillor Kate Kunzelmann said domestic and family violence is preventable within our community.

"Ninety percent of domestic violence victims are women, and every person impacted – male or female – is one victim too many," Cr Kunzelmann said.

"That is why this project is so important in helping put a stop to domestic and family violence within our community.

"I am committed to working towards a community where all family members are safe, treated with respect and as equals."

Source: Ipswich First

#### Billy Hargreaves in training

Billy attended the launch of the Domestic Violence Support Information Stickers and even met the Mayor!





Cr Kate Kunzelman, Leanne Roberts, Billy

Mayor Teresa Harding, and Billy

#### At the last (Changeover) meeting:



Foundation Club Member Gaye Anderson conducts the installation of the new office bearers:

L to R Leanne Roberts (President), Kath Everett, Rachael Reihana (Vice President), Jane Reid (Minutes Secretary) and Jill Lucht (Treasurer.)

#### **CLUB NEWS:**

THE BUNNINGS \$500 VOUCHER RAFFLE was drawn. Congratulations to the lucky winner Tegan Parrish (Ticket No 213) and thanks to all who supported this fundraiser.

#### NEXT DINNER MEETING: 26<sup>TH</sup> JULY

Our Guest Speaker will be Daphne Toby, Indigenous Cultural Practice Coordinator, West Moreton Health.

#### **DATE CLAIMERS:**

Sausage Sizzle 15<sup>th</sup> August

\*District 22 CONFERENCE Mackay 2-5<sup>th</sup> September 2021

THEATRE NIGHT "Pirates of Penzance" Sunday, 12<sup>th</sup> September, 1.30p.m. \$70 (Watch out for the email, with full details, coming shortly from Pam Lane.)

Christmas Party 6<sup>th</sup> December



In July, we celebrate with these **BIRTHDAY BABES**:

#### Jennifer Howard and Kate Kunzelmann

Hope your celebrations will be special, and that the coming year will be filled with good health and happy days.

#### **UNITED NATIONS**

**SYRIA** 

What we currently call the Syrian Civil War has been engulfing Syria for ten years. Like most conflicts, it is a multi-faceted and very complex situation but, putting it simply, what started as discontent with the Syrian government and uprising against the president in March 2011 escalated into full-scale, armed civil war, resulting in a huge humanitarian impact.

The Syrian refugee crisis is "the world's largest refugee and displacement crisis of our time." (<a href="www.worldvision.org">www.worldvision.org</a>) "and this has been compounded by the COVID-19 pandemic.

The UN has been operating a cross-border aid operation in north-west Syria, providing a lifeline for more than 3.4 million people in need, including 1 million children. This was due to expire on 10<sup>th</sup> July but the Security Council, thankfully, announced its decision the day before (on 9<sup>th</sup> July) to extend this operation.

Mark Cutts, the UN Deputy Regional Humanitarian Coordinator for the Syria Crisis released a statement saying that people across Syria are worse off than at any time since the conflict began ten years ago. He said that more than 1,000 trucks of supplies cross the border every month. Moreover, in May this year 26,000 people received their first COVID-19 vaccination thanks to the border crossing.

#### "BOOKS ARE THEIR WEAPONS OF MASS INSTRUCTION"

If you would like to read an extraordinary story of the resilience of the human spirit and the commitment of young people in Syria to fighting for life and democracy, I recommend <a href="The Book Collectors of Daraya">The Book Collectors of Daraya</a> by Delphine Minoui. It tells the true story of forty young Syrian revolutionaries who, in 2012, embarked on a project to rescue all the books they could find in the bombed-out ruins of Daraya, a suburb of Damascus. "They used them to create a secret library, in a safe place, deep underground. It became their school, their university, their refuge. It was a place to learn, to exchange ideas, to dream and to hope."

"There is no jail that can imprison the free word, nor is there a siege tight enough to prevent the spread of information."

Mazen Darwish, Syrian human rights activist, in a speech given on April 23, 2016, following his release from jail in 2015.

# Who was the Ipswich Woodcarver?

Terry Martin investigates the life and works of Peter Harley.





Main: A picture frame by Harley with themes of motherhood.

Gallery Director Michael Beckmann holds a frame from 1917 Photo: Terry Martin

here is a sense of kinship among woodworkers that is a mix of respect for hard-won skills and an understanding that it isn't necessarily an easy life. For thirty years I have been witting about such people because, as a woodworker myself. I wonder why they have embraced this sometimes unpredictable life. I recently moved to the Queensland city of Ipswich and there I heard a compelling story, rich in mystery and local history, and I soon realised that I wanted more woodworkers to hear it.

One of the first places I wisited was the Ipswich Art Gallery and as soon as I entered my attention was caught by a glassfronted display case containing carved wooden boxes, picture frames and architectural features. My first impression was that it was very naïve work, but I was fascinated by the abundant detail and its Australian themes. This work was originally displayed in a 2009 exhibition titled Peter Harley: An Ipswich Woodcarver, and, to my surprise. I learned that Harley had spent most of his life in the Ipswich Insane Asylum.

I wanted to know more, so I met with Michael Beckmann, the Gallery Director, and Alan Rix, retired Pro-Vice-Chancellor of the University of Queensland Ipswich campus, which for a period occupied the beautiful buildings and grounds of the former Ipswich Asylum.

Michael was quick to inform me that. The credit for uncovering Harley's story goes to Alan. I am embarrassed to admit that once, when I was having a bad day, I had a phone call from an elderly citizen. She asked if I would like a carved picture frame by a "patient of the insane asylum" for the collection. I politely said, "No, thank you". She then said, "I'll contact them at the university and see if they want it there".

'I remember thinking it was an odd thing to say, but later Alan told me that a lovely picture frame had come his way and that it had a visual connection with a carved honour board that was still at the campus, so he started looking into it. I was embarrassed because I had already heard of this famed, but anonymous, Ipswich woodcarver. I could never have imagined he had been a patient at the asylum.'

Alan explained that the asylum closed in 1998 and became a university campus. 'Because the whole site is a heritage location, they wanted to honour its important history. A lot of things made by patients were left there and among those was the honour board carved by Peter Harley. Apparently it was made of silky oak from a tree that was grown on the asylum grounds.'

Michael explained that in the late 1970s and early 1980s a number of antique dealers in Brisbane began selling distinctive woodcarvings that they purchased from old houses in Ipswich. Although unsigned, they believed they were made by one person and they called them 'the work of the Ipswich woodcarver'. Michael explains how this was possible: 'When you see a work by Harley it's like recognising an old friend. There are distinct features: certain motifs, the shape of flowers, and how animals are carved'. Alan agrees: 'Yes, his work is distinctive. He had a naïve focus on plants and animals, and



- 2. An overmantle from 1921. Post World War I, the dove of peace sits highest.
- 3. A 1920 overmantle with pastoral themes.
- 4. A 1925 writing box.
- A stationery box. Harley probably did not construct the boxes, but carved them extensively.

he was particularly fond of roses. His work represents a style of folk art that we don't have much of in Australia'.

Alan has uncovered intriguing glimpses of Harley's life: 'It's not easy to get information on mental health patients, but what we do have is a fascinating story of a Scottish immigrant who finds himself locked up in an asylum for most of his life. He lived in an institution that had a very bad reputation because of the poor conditions and the primitive treatments, but he managed to achieve many things'.

Harley was born in Scotland in 1873 and died in Ipswich in 1941. He was originally taken into custody in 1907 as a 'lunatic patient' and admitted to the Ipswich asylum in 1908. It is not recorded why Harley was first detained and apparently he was unable to explain his circumstances, but his belongings gave intriguing glimpses into his life. He owned a camera, books of poems by Byron and a copy of Paradise Lost, photos of Pompeii, bank books that recorded considerable funds, and valuable mining shares from West Australia. It seems he was well educated and quite well off, but all of his assets were later sold, supposedly to cover the costs of his incarceration.

The first mention in the records of Harley's carving is in 1916: "...spends his time in carving and has carved the honour board for the institution. He has a little box where he keeps all his tools which he locks himself. The next mention is in 1927: "...well known for his woodcarving. Alan explains that the asylum tried to encourage rehabilitation, and that woodcarving was a popular hobby in those years, so that may



have explained how Harley started carving. Also, the asylum had extensive views of the gardens and the asylum's farm, so that may have influenced Harley's pastoral scenes.

With so little information available, Michael has tried to fill some of the gaps: 'They may have had children's books with simple illustrations that were the source imagery for subjects like birds and kangaroos. But it seems to me that he didn't have access to carving manuals because you don't see the symmetrical scrolling and floral work that was popular then. I don't think Harley came here with a background in carving, but it may have been introduced to him as a therapy.

When we put together the exhibition you could make sense of it - his simple early efforts and him struggling to do three-dimensional pieces by carving them separately, and then adding them to the work. Then later we see the competent low-relief carving on every side of a box. Alan is right, they're typical of what Americans would call a "folk artist". His motifs are so humble and personal, but there is also a potential connection with the First World War that goes beyond the honour board. A number of boxes are dated within the span of the war and the names on these boxes were invariably of women. Possibly they were given to a widow or a daughter of a fallen soldier to contain possessions that were returned to them

Alan mentions intriguing hints of Harley's life before he was confined. Because he came from Scotland there are a lot of Scottish elements, such as thistles. There's an interesting feature on one of his mirrors - an open-topped car with two children in it, and the word "dreadnought" carved into it. I'm not sure what it all means, but it probably goes back to his chilehood.

Michael further reflects on Harley's life as a carver: 'I think that if a person has the disposition and opportunity to focus, it is possible for them to create an astonishing body of work.





He probably made his own decision to pursue this and, while his work isn't remarkable, it still has a notable presence. I am sure he derived a sense of pride and perhaps even of his missing identity. When you are assessing an artist's work, it is as much about the distance they have travelled as an individual as it is about the final accomplishments'.

With so little to go on, it is risky to assume too much about Harley's life, but there are hints of what might have been in his mind. In one of Harley's picture frames you can see a mare with her foal, a mother and child, and two other women. Was it in response to a commission, or were these echoes of his own yearnings? Also, those few words about the little tool box which he 'locked himself', suggest so much. This indicates that Harley was given the liberty to do this, so he must have been well trusted to be left in charge of sharp tools, and they were obviously of great value to him. We know his work was appreciated by the asylum staff, because some of their descendants still own significant pieces.

Whether Harley personally benefitted from the sale of his work is unknown, but we do know that he had a long and prolific life as a carver. Looking at the peaceful scenes that he created, it seems it might have brought him some peace. We owe a lot to the team who brought his work to the public eye again and Michael is still seeking work by the Ipswich Woodcarver, while Alan is trying to find Harley's unmarked grave in Ipswich General Cemetery. Peter Harley's work is now part of the public record and he is not forgotten.

Photos courtesy Ipswich Art Gallery.



Terry Martin is a Brisbane-based wood artist, author and curator. Learn more at terrymartinwoodartist.com

www.woodreview.com.au | 69

[From 'Australian Wood Review' (Issue 110 March 2021.)



#### Inducted to the DFV Prevention Honour Roll

in recognition of our organisation's action to prevent domestic and family violence, raise awareness and support people impacted by domestic and family violence in Queensland.

www.qld.gov.au/notnownotevertogether



